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Abstract 

The purpose of this study was to examine student and faculty 
attitudes toward computer technology in advanced arts classes at 
a southeastern university in the United States. This one 
semester study was focused on the traditional arts disciplines 
of art, dance, music, and theatre. This correlational analysis 
limited to faculty members and students engaged in the 3000 and 
4000 level undergraduate classes. The sample of 306 students and 
45 faculty members participants was taken from the population 
from the visual and performing arts disciplines. Attitudes of 
both students and faculty members were examined through 
perceptions of liking, usefulness, confidence, and anxiety 
levels toward computers. Results indicated that based on 
correlational analysis, the more faculty members liked computers 
the more students liked computers had more positive attitudes 
toward computers when more competent with computers. 
Furthermore, the results showed that faculty members had more 
positive attitudes toward computers when they felt more 
competent with computers. Based on the results of this study, 
the researcher recommends that universities need to initiate 
formal computer training programs for the arts faculty to engage 
students use computer technology in the arts. (Contains 5 
tables) 



Introduction 

Dewey (1934) believed that the arts could not be shut off 

from human environment and society because the arts were a 

reflection of society and the environment. The comprehensive 

nature of computer technology influenced American society from 

everyday life to higher education classrooms and academic 

disciplines. As a result, the pressure has increased on the arts 

to embrace computer technology as a staple for producing art and 

teaching the arts in higher education. The embedded qualities of 

computer technology in everyday life have caused a conflict 

between popular American culture and the traditional disciplines 

of visual and performing arts (Bowers, 1998; Penny, 1997). 

Researchers have suggested that student attitudes toward 

computer technology were a result of exposure to computers 

(Huang, 2002), experience with computers (Busch, 1995; Mitra, 

Steffensmeier, Lenzmeier & Massoni, 1999; Necessary & Parrish, 

1996; Orr, Allen & Poindexter, 2001), and computer training 

(Dusick & Yildirim, 2000). These factors were subject to 

influences from faculty members (Grasha, 2002; Kuh & Hu, 2001) 

and academic disciplines (Chao et al, 2003). However, other 

researchers indicated that student attitudes toward computers 

were already formed before college years due to the integration 

of technology in daily life (Kenney, 2002; Tapscott, 1998; 

Wangemann, Lewis & Squires, 2003). 



On the other hand, faculty members’ attitudes and 

acceptance of computer technology were influenced by the 

academic discipline culture (Gillespie, 1998). Faculty members’ 

attitudes reflected the values of their academic discipline, 

which was modeled by the faculty member in behavior, and choice 

of instructional processes (Stark & Lattuca, 1997). The 

processes of student-faculty interaction included the influences 

on student behavior and modes of thinking (Gates, 2000; Kuh & 

Hu, 2001; Woodside, Wong & Wiest, 1999). 

Because of the nature of the academic discipline and the 

individual faculty member’s interest, the use of technology in 

higher education progressed faster in some disciplines more than 

others (Gillespie, 1998). The culture among the faculty members 

comes from the discipline, professional practice, and 

scholarship (Kezar, 2002). The influence of faculty members on 

students was evident through studies and theories of student-

faculty engagement and student-faculty interaction (Chickering & 

Gamson, 1987; Kuh & Hu, 2001). Researchers indicated that 

faculty members had a significant influence on students through 

behavioral norms (Woodside, Wong & Wiest, 1999) and one-on-one 

interaction (Grasha, 2003). 

Cultural norms and values have been passed from one 

generation to the next generation through the process of 

enculturation in the disciplines and professions (Jonassen & 



Land, 2000; Lave & Wenger, 1999; Wenger, 1998). The tradition of 

mentoring and apprenticeship training in the arts has been a 

powerful tool to train students in the ways of the discipline 

(Kindelan, 2001; Madsen, 2003; Rolston & Herrera, 2000). In the 

last two years of undergraduate school, students have been 

culturally conditioned for the discipline through student-

faculty interaction and mentoring from faculty members (Brown, 

2002). 

Students in the arts were influenced by faculty members’ 

behavior (Madsen, 2003; Rolston & Herrera, 2000) that consisted 

of discipline culture norms (Lave & Wenger, 1999). Through 

student-faculty engagement, students acquired the shared 

repertoire of resources for negotiating meaning through 

established patterns of engagement, organizational structure 

within the culture, symbols, concepts, gestures, and history 

(Wenger, 1998). Students entered the enculturation process, 

which included the discipline characteristics of a common 

cultural and historical heritage, an interdependent system, and 

a reproduction cycle (Jonassen & Land, 2000). 

 

Description of the Study 

In this study, the relationship of faculty attitudes toward 

computer technology and student attitudes toward computer 

technology in advanced arts classes was evaluated using faculty 



and student perceptions. Attitudes of both students and faculty 

members were examined through perceptions of liking, usefulness, 

confidence, and anxiety levels toward computers. Using these 

variables, the study evaluated the relationship between student 

and faculty attitudes toward computers in advanced arts classes 

at a southeastern United States university. 

The sample of 306 students and 45 faculty members 

participants was taken from the population from the visual and 

performing arts disciplines. The specific population for the 

study was the students and faculty in the 3000 and 4000 level 

undergraduate arts classes in art, dance, music, and theatre 

disciplines. 

The research question for this study focused on the 

relationship between student and faculty attitudes toward 

computers. The following was the central research question for 

this study: 

Is there a statistically significant relationship between 

student and faculty attitudes regarding the level of computer 

liking, confidence in computers, usefulness of computers, and 

anxiety toward computers in advanced arts courses? 

The null hypotheses for this study: 

 There is not a statistically significant relationship 

between student and faculty level of liking toward 

computers. 



 There is not a statistically significant relationship 

between student and faculty level of confidence toward 

computers. 

 There is not a statistically significant relationship 

between student and faculty level of usefulness toward 

computers. 

 There is not a statistically significant relationship 

between student and faculty level of anxiety toward 

computers. 

The Computer Attitude Scale (CAS) developed by Loyd and 

Gressard (1984) was administered to the student and faculty 

participants. The instrument was designed to record participant 

responses using a five-point interval response scale. The null 

hypothesis was tested using inferential statistics at a .05 

level of significance. A correlational approach was used to gain 

a better understanding of the factors contributing to the 

relationship and gain insight into relationships between the 

student attitudes toward computer technology and experience with 

computer technology. 

The demographics of the student participants were 

summarized as 60% female, 65% 22 years old or less, 83% White 

ethnicity, and 35% studying in the music discipline. The 

demographics of the faculty participants were summarized as 60% 



male, 84% 31 years old and above, 91% White ethnicity, and 49% 

teaching the music discipline.  

 

Hypothesis Testing 

In testing the hypothesis, bivariate correlational 

statistics was used for analysis. As shown in Table 1, there was 

a statistically significant relationship between student and 

faculty level of liking toward computers in advanced arts 

classes (r = .29, p < .05). The null hypothesis was rejected. 

The evidence suggested that there was relationship between 

student and faculty level of liking toward computers. This was a 

moderately strong relationship indicating that the more faculty 

liked computers the more students liked computers. 

Table 1 

Relationship between Student and Faculty Level of Liking toward 

Computers in Advanced Arts Classes 

             

Group    n      M  SD      r    r2       p  

Student 306 3.33 .85 .29* .09 .05 

Faculty  45 3.51 .92  

     ________   

*p < .05 

 



There was not a statistically significant relationship 

between student and faculty level of:  

 Confidence toward computers (r = .17, p > .05). 

 Usefulness of computers (r = .27, p > .05). 

 Anxiety toward computers (r = -.06, p > .05). 

 

To continue this analysis, the level of liking computers 

was examined for significant correlations from both faculty and 

student participants. This analysis provided further explanation 

and understanding of connected variables and influence in the 

participant responses.  

The summaries of findings shown in Table 2 and Table 3 

illuminated a number of significant relationships that gave 

additional insight into the student participant level of liking 

computers.  

 

The following are results found in Table 2: 

1. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

student level of liking computers and the student reported 

level of computer expertise (r = .52, p < .01).  

2. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

student level of liking computers and the number of hours per 

week the student used a computer expertise (r = .45, p < .01).  



Table 2 

Significant Relationships between Student Level of Liking 

Computers and Student Characteristics 

     
Level of Liking 

 
 

 
  n 

 
  M 

 
 SD 

 
 r 

 
 r2 

 
 p 

 
Level of 
Expertise 

 
 

306 

 
 

3.19 

 
 

 .71 

 
 

.52 

 
 

.27 

 
 

.00** 
 
Hours Per 
Week 

 
 

306 

 
 

3.21 

 
 

1.18 

 
 

.45 

 
 

.21 

 
 

.00** 
 
 

      

 
**p < .01 
 
 
The following are results found in Table 3: 

1. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

student level of liking computers and the student attitudes 

toward computers (r = .91, p < .01).  

2. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

student level of liking computers and the student anxiety 

level toward computers (r = -.72, p < .01). 

3. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

student level of liking computers and the student confidence 

in computers (r = .80, p < .01).  

4. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

student level of liking computers and the student perceived 

level of usefulness toward computers (r = .69, p < .01).  



Table 3 

Significant Relationships between Student Level of Liking 

Computers and Computer Attitude Scales 

     
Level of Liking 

 
Scale 

 
  n 

 
  M 

 
 SD 

 
   r 

 
 r2 

 
 p 

 
Attitudes 

 
306 

 
3.81 

 
.63 

 
 .92 

 
.83 

 
.00** 

 
Anxiety 

 
306 

 
4.03 

 
.68 

 
-.72 

 
.51 

 
.00** 

 
Confidence 

 
306 

 
3.88 

 
.70 

 
 .80 

 
.64 

 
.00** 

 
Usefulness 

 
306 

 
4.02 

 
.59 

 
 .69 

 
.47 

 
.00** 

 
 

      

 
**p < .01 

 

The summaries of findings shown in Table 4 and Table 5 

illuminated a number of significant relationships that gave 

additional insight into the faculty participant level of liking 

computers. 

 
The following are results found in Table 4: 

1. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

faculty level of liking computers and the faculty reported 

level of computer expertise (r = .41, p < .01).  

2. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

faculty level of liking computers and the faculty level of 

computer training (r = .35, p < .01).  



Table 4 

Significant Relationships between Faculty Level of Liking 

Computers and Faculty Characteristics 

     
Level Of Liking 

 
 

 
 n 

 
 M 

 
 SD 

 
 r 

 
 r2 

 
 p 

 
Level of 
Expertise 

 
 
45 

 
 

3.11 

 
 

.83 

 
 

.41 

 
 

.17 

 
 

.00** 
 
Level of 
Training 

 
 
45 

 
 

2.02 

 
 

1.23 

 
 

.35 

 
 

.13 

 
 

.00** 
 
 

      

 
**p < .01 
 
 

The following are results found in Table 5: 

1. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

faculty level of liking computers and the faculty attitudes 

toward computers (r = .95, p < .01).  

2. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

faculty level of liking computers and the faculty anxiety 

level toward computers (r = -.79, p < .01). 

3. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

faculty level of liking computers and the faculty level of 

confidence in computers (r = .87, p < .01).  



4. A statistically significant relationship existed between the 

faculty level of liking computers and the faculty perceived 

level of usefulness of computers (r = .88, p < .01).  

 

Table 5 

Significant Relationships between Faculty Level of Liking 

Computers and Computer Attitude Scales 

     
Level of Liking 

 
Scale 

 
 n 

 
  M 

 
 SD 

 
  r 

 
 r2 

 
 p 

 
Attitudes 

 
45 

 
3.87 

 
.74 

 
 .95 

 
.91 

 
.00** 

 
Anxiety 

 
45 

 
4.07 

 
.78 

 
-.79 

 
.62 

 
.00** 

 
Confidence 

 
45 

 
3.86 

 
.74 

 
 .87 

 
.76 

 
.00** 

 
Usefulness 

 
45 

 
4.02 

 
.75 

 
 .88 

 
.77 

 
.00** 

 
 

      

 
**p < .01 

 

Discussion 

These results were consistent with studies by Christensen 

(1997), Gates (2000), Grasha (2003), and Kuh and Hu (2001). In 

the study by Gates (2000), the researcher concluded that the 

basis for the faculty role was to model the behavioral norms for 

student. Grasha (2003) claimed that faculty members provided a 

model of behaviors, modes of thought and processes through 



indirect and direct influences. Kuh and Hu (2001) further 

confirmed that student-faculty interaction had significant 

influence on student activities and performance. More 

specifically, Christensen (1997) insisted that teachers’ 

positive attitudes toward computers affect student attitudes 

toward computers in a positive way. 

In this study, more in-depth examination of the faculty 

level of liking computers revealed an inter-related pattern that 

consisted of variables that contributed to this finding. The 

faculty level of computer expertise and computer training were 

significantly related to liking computers. The continued chain 

of significant findings suggested that faculty likings of 

computers were positively related to their confidence, 

usefulness, and overall attitudes toward computers, and had a 

significant negative relationship with anxiety toward computers. 

These findings were consistent with studies that suggested 

that faculty members computer competency and experience 

increased positive attitudes, liking, and confidence, and 

decreased the level of anxiety toward computers. Lee (1998) 

reported from a study of 924 faculty members that the more 

faculty members used computers, the more confident they were 

about computers, and the less anxiety they experienced when 

working with computers. This was further confirmed by a study at 

the University of Tennessee, which indicated that participants 



reported computer comfort level influenced the use of computer 

technology (Groves & Zemel, 2000). Another study confirmed that 

computer competency level was significantly related to attitudes 

toward computers and amount of computer training (Dusick & 

Yildirim, 2000).  

In this study, the student liking findings summary and 

discussion were included to illustrate that student liking of 

computers was comparable to faculty liking computers in regard 

to the related variables. However, faculty liking level was 

higher, and influential in the student liking computers. These 

findings were suggested by the higher liking response means of 

the faculty participants.  

More in-depth examination of the student level of liking 

computers revealed an inter-related pattern that consisted of 

variables that contributed to this finding. The student level of 

computer expertise and hours per week using a computer were 

significantly related to liking computers. The continued chain 

of significant findings suggested that student likings of 

computers were positively related to their confidence, 

usefulness, and overall attitudes toward computers, and had a 

significant negative relationship with anxiety toward computers. 

These findings were consistent with studies that suggested 

that student computer competency and experience increased 

positive attitudes, liking, and confidence, and decreased the 



level of anxiety toward computers. Busch (1995) reported that 

undergraduate student computer experience was the most 

significant predictor of overall student attitudes toward 

computers. Orr, Allen, and Poindexter (2001) also confirmed this 

finding in a study of undergraduate students in a computer 

literacy course. 

 

Conclusions 

The following conclusions are made based on the findings of 

this study and are focused on faculty and student attitudes 

toward computers. 

 The more faculty members like computers the more students 

like computers in advanced arts classes. 

 Faculty members have more positive attitudes toward 

computers when they feel more competent with computers. 

Faculty competence with computers is significantly 

influenced by the amount of formal computer training, 

confidence in computers, and computer anxiety.  

 Students have more positive attitudes toward computers when 

they feel more competent with computers. Student competence 

with computers is significantly influenced by the amount of 

computer use, ownership of a computer. 

 



Recommendations 

Based on the results of this study, the researcher 

recommends that universities need to initiate formal computer 

training programs engaging all faculty members. This will 

provide faculty with more confidence in using and learning 

about computer technology and will increase the student 

engagement in the use of computer technology in the arts.  

 



References 

 

Bowers, C. A. (1998, Spring). The paradox of technology: What's 

gained and lost? NEA Higher Education Journal, 49-57. 

Brown, J. S. (2002). Learning in the digital age. In The 

Internet and the University: 2001 Forum. Boulder, CO: 

EDUCAUSE. 

Busch, T. (1995). Gender differences in self-efficacy and 

attitudes toward computers. Journal of Educational 

Computing Research, 12, 147-158. 

Chao et al. (2003). Providing a technology edge for liberal arts 

students. Journal of Information Technology Education, 2, 

331-348. 

Chickering, A. W. & Gamson, Z. F. (1987, March). Seven 

principles for good practice in undergraduate education. 

AAHE Bulletin, 39(7), 3-7. 

Christensen, R. R. (1997). Effect of technology integration 

education on the attitudes of teachers and their students. 

Unpublished Dissertation, University of North Texas, 

Denton, TX. 

Dewey, J. (1934). Art as experience. New York, NY: Pedigree 

Books. 



Dusick, D. & Yildirim, S. (2000). Faculty computer use and 

training: Identifying distinct needs for different 

populations. Community College Review, 27(4), 33-47. 

Gates, G. S. (2000). The socialization of feelings in 

undergraduate education: A study of emotional management. 

College Student Journal, 34(4), 485-504. 

Gillespie, K. H. (Ed.)(1998). New directions for teaching and 

learning: The impact of technology on faculty development, 

life and work. (no.76). San Francisco: Jossey-Bass 

Publishers. 

Grasha, A. F. (2002). Personalizing teaching: Enhancing learning 

and building effective student-faculty relationships. 

College Teaching, 50(4), 122-123. 

Grasha, A. F. (2003). The dynamics of one-on-one teaching. The 

Social Studies, 94(4), 179-187. 

Groves, M. & Zemel, P. C. (2000). Instructional technology 

adoption in higher education: An action research case 

study. International Journal of Instructional Media, 27(1), 

57. 

Huang, H. M. (2002). Student perceptions in an online mediated 

environment. International Journal of Instructional Media, 

29(4), 405-423. 



Jonassen, D. H. & Land, S. M.  (2000). Theoretical foundations 

of learning environments. Mahwah, New Jersey: Lawrence 

Erlbaum Associates. 

Kenney, L. G. (2002). Teachers, students and technology: A 

college teaching and learning experience. Unpublished 

Dissertation, University of North Dakota, Grand Forks, ND. 

Kezar, A. J. (2002). The effect of institutional culture on 

change strategies in higher education. Journal of Higher 

Education, 73(4), 435-460. 

Kindelan, N. (2001). A view from a bridge: How administrators 

perceive theatre and Gen Ed Reform. Theatre Topics, 11(1), 

71-79. 

Kuh, G. D. & Hu, S. (2001). The effects of student-faculty 

interaction in the 1990s. The Review of Higher Education, 

24(3), 309-332. 

Lave, J. & Wenger, E. (1999). Situated learning: Legitimate 

peripheral participation. New York, NY: Cambridge 

University Press. 

Lee, K. J. (1998). Faculty utilization, attitudes, and 

perceptions regarding computer technology at Mississippi 

State University. Unpublished Dissertation, Mississippi 

State University, Mississippi State, MS. 



Madsen, C. K. (2003). The magic of motivation: Practical 

implications from research. American Music Teacher, 53(2), 

22-28. 

Mitra, A., Steffensmeier, T., Lenzmeier, S., & Massoni, A. 

(1999). Changes in attitudes toward computers and use of 

computers by university faculty. Journal of Research on 

Computing in Education, 32(1), 189-203. 

Necessary, J. R. & Parish, T. S. (1996). The relationships 

between computer usage and computer-related behaviors. 

Education, 116(3), 384-387. 

Orr, C., Allen, D. & Poindexter, S. (2001). The effect of 

individual differences on computer attitudes. Journal of 

End User Computing, 13(2), 26. 

Penny, S. (1997). The virtualization of art practice. Art 

Journal, 56(3), 30-39. 

Rolston, C. P. & Herrera, D. (2000). The critical role of 

university-sponsored internships for entry into the 

professional music business: A report of a national survey. 

Journal of Arts Management, Law, and Society, 30(2), 102. 

Stark, J. S. & Lattuca, L. R. (1997). Shaping the college 

curriculum. Boston, MA: Allyn and Bacon. 

Tapscott, D. (1998). Growing up digital: The rise of the net 

generation. New York: McGraw-Hill Companies, Inc. 



Wangemann, P., Lewis, N. & Squires, D. A. (2003). Portable 

technology comes of age. THE Journal (Technological 

Horizons in Education), 31(4), 26-32. 

Wenger, E. (1998). Communities of practice: Learning, meaning, 

and identity. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press. 

Woodside, B. M., Wong, E. H. & Wiest, D. J. (1999). The effect 

of student-faculty interaction on college students' 

academic achievement and self concept. Education, 119(4), 

730. 

 

 


